OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 03.09.13.                          




         
           1.  

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 3rd September 2013 at the Village Hall 

PRESENT:
Mrs. Walker (Chairman), Mrs. P Olney, R Baily, P Phillips, G Sansom,  J Saunders,  R Saunders, M. Taylor, P White, the Clerk, Mr. Chalker, Newsletter editor, Mr. Nicholas & Mr. Whately Allotment Group representatives, and  0  members of the public
	1.
	Public Open Session: 

	
	Cllr. Sansom noted that apple pressing days would be held again this Autumn.  Most equipment had been donated but an apple crusher would need to be purchased at a cost of £190 - £250.  Cllr. Olney volunteered to purchase from her Ward Councillor Fund and Cllr. Sansom to forward details to the Clerk.

	
	

	2.
	Apologies:  Mrs. S Fardon,  (personal) D Jones, (business)

	
	

	3.
	Declarations of Interest: 

	
	Cllr. Olney for item 18a) as a School Governor.


	4.
	Minutes of Council Meeting held on 2nd July 2013:
	

	
	Resolved: to adopt the minutes.
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Clerk’s Report:
	

	
	Highways – Clerk had reported damaged restriction sign in Lovell Road which had been repaired.
	

	
	Street Lights – lights were now going off at the correct time.
	

	
	Riverside lease –still awaiting new draft lease from Oakley Properties.  
	

	
	Boule Pitch – boules had been purchased at a cost of £178.00 + VAT.  Monies remaining from the £500 allocated would be used to purchase a lockable cabinet to store the boules and possibly a notice board and magnetic device to assist disabled users to lift boules.  An open event would be held on 21.09.13. 
	

	
	Riverside Meadow – Cllr. White had put dog fouling notices in Riverside and failed willow had been felled as it was dangerous.
	

	
	Play Area – contractor had quoted £1,100 to carry out repairs, excluding additional signage, required in Annual Inspection.  Probation Service had yet to inspect site re. filling in gap around wetpour.
	

	
	Neighbourhood Development Plan – Bedford BC had not received the original application and Clerk had therefore resubmitted.
	

	
	The Green – contractor to meet Clerk on site 04.09.13. to discuss trimming back grass from footways.
	

	
	Bus timetables – new timetables which provide live journey information to those with smart phones or tablets had been put on posts by most bus stops.  There is no suitable post by the stop at the Old School.
	

	
	Oakley Recreational Association – accounts for 2012/13 showed a net surplus of £7,404.
	

	
	Lovell Road – temporary overnight closures would be in place between 13.10.13. & 18.10.13.  Details on website and notice board.
	


	6.
	Matters Arising from the Minutes of  2nd July 2013:
	Action

	
	Clerk confirmed that the contractor selected to trim edges of verges was not the grass cutting contractor.
	


	7.
	Police Report:
	Action

	
	There were no reported crimes in July and figures for August were not yet available.  
	

	
	
	

	
	a) Rural Independent Advisory Group (IAG) Meeting 08.07.13. 
Cllr. Olney reported that the IAG provided a sounding board for issues affecting the community and more co-ordinated action.  The IAG had proved effective in Queens Park and Kempston and as there were no representatives from the rural area, parishes were being encouraged to join.  Meetings were held quarterly and Cllrs. Olney & Taylor volunteered to join.
	PO/MT

	
	
	

	
	b) Police Station Survey
Councillors to forward any comments to the Clerk

	ALL

	
	c) Neighbourhood Watch
	

	
	Area Co-ordinator, Mr. Chalker, reported that between 2006 and 2011 there had been little interest in the scheme.  An attempt was made to revive the scheme in 2011but many of the street co-ordinators were no longer in the village.  Training was available and Mr. Chalker volunteered to put an article in the Winter Newsletter seeking new volunteers.
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	8.
	The Furlong:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that Barratts were due to carry out the outstanding works this Autumn.  Cllr. Olney and Bedford BC were continuing to chase.  Cllrs. Olney and Sansom would inspect the works once completed.
	PO/GS



	
	
	

	9.
	Christmas Lights:
	Action

	
	Clerk had received two quotations for the electrical connection at the crossroads for £1,359.31 + VAT and £1,049 + VAT.  Bedford BC had also requested details of the manufacturer and electrical loading of the lights to be used.  

Resolved to accept quotation for £1049 + VAT.
Cllr. Baily noted that a cherry picker would be required to put up the lights and would cost around £350.

Cllr. Olney to confirm to the churches that Council would like them to take part in the lighting ceremony at the Parish Church on 07.12.13. 
	Clerk
PO

	
	
	

	10.
	Speed reduction measures in Oakley:
	Action

	
	Cllrs. Baily, Olney, Phillips & Sansom had met Mr. Hayward, Bedford BC 29.08.13.
Mr. Hayward had confirmed that there was no data indicating that speeding in any particular road was worse and that evidence for need was anecdotal.  Bedford BC would require local approval for a speed camera scheme and councillors advised that speeding had been an issue raised in the Parish Plan and regularly with Council.  Speed tables were suggested as an alternative and Mr. Hayward advised that speed tables would cost around £8 – £10K each, would require the road to be lit at all times and could not be used as a first slowing point – there had to be a junction or mini roundabout before the table. Siemens had suggested Station Road by the schools as the first choice site in Oakley for cameras but to work at night, street lights would need to be turned back on.  A combination of dummy, enabled i.e. live movable cameras and live fixed cameras could be used.  Dummy cameras cost around £4,000 each, live cameras £25,000 each and there would be a cost each time the enabled cameras were moved.  Councillors suggested cameras in Station Road, Lovell Road near the mini roundabout, Church Lane near the church, half way along the High Street, Highfield Road between the roundabout and crossroads and the bottom of Pavenham Road.  Mr. Hayward agreed to try and obtain costings for several schemes based on the sites identified in time for the October Council meeting.  The Parish Council would need to discuss funding from Bedford BC with Cllr. Roydon and the Mayor.
Councillors also asked if the 30 mph limit in Pavenham Road could be moved closer to Stafford Bridge to slow vehicles earlier and Mr. Hayward agreed to investigate.

Council to discuss further at October meeting.
	

	
	
	

	11.
	Highways Matters:
	Action

	
	a) Willow Vale Access
	

	
	Cllrs. Baily & Olney had met Bedford BC, businesses and residents on site 02.09.13.  Bedford BC had circulated 4 options for repairing the track ranging from filling potholes at a cost of £588.60 to asphalt and kerbing at a cost of £20,032.71.  Bedford BC had an ongoing responsibility to fill the potholes and would repair the entrance as it formed part of the highway.  The Parish Council had a responsibility to contribute to the maintenance of the access to the first gate as a track in line with the photographs appended to the allotment lease and to contribute to the maintenance of the track to the disabled parking bays under the Linch Furlong lease.  Bedford BC had contacted utility companies and advised them that as a private track they needed permission to use it and if they damaged it they would be liable for repairs.  There was no written agreement for access by Railtrack.

Bedford BC preferred option 1 (to supply and lay recycled material throughout and regulate at a cost of £2,254.77) as this would be more cost effective in the long term and all agreed that this was the best solution.  Under this option, £588.60 of the cost would be apportioned between Bedford BC and the Parish Council.  Bedford BC had hoped that the four residents and commercial users would pay the remainder (£1,666.17).  A legal agreement would need to be drawn up between businesses, residents and Bedford BC for a contribution to the ongoing cost of maintenance.  However, none of the residents or businesses were prepared to agree to contribute to the cost or ongoing maintenance.  

Given the residents’ & businesses’ position and the fact that no maintenance had been carried out for several years, Cllr. Olney proposed that the Parish Council write to Bedford BC requesting option 1.  Residents and businesses would also write to the Borough supporting the Parish Council and Cllr. Olney
in her role as a Borough Councillor would then press Bedford BC to fully fund option 1 on the grounds of safety and that it would be more cost effective in the long term.  
Seconded by Cllr.  Baily 

Resolved


	Clerk
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	Bedford BC noted that illegal parking in the disabled access was a problem, as it could establish a right if unchallenged and as the tenant, the Parish Council should advise the Borough if they knew who was using the spaces.  Bedford BC would then write to the offenders.  Clerk to advise Bedford BC.
Council agreed that once the track was repaired, negotiations concerning the ongoing cost of maintenance would be between Bedford BC and residents and businesses.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) Flooding in Station Road
	Action

	 
	Resident was seeking Council support to resolve flooding in Station Road.  Bedford BC had lowered the kerb which resulted in water running from the road into resident’s garden and house.   Cllr. Olney had discussed with residents and Highways, who would be making a site visit and would resolve the issue.  Drains were also blocked at the Lovell Road bridge and Cllr. Olney to pursue with Highways.
There were water leaks in the Church Lane, High Street and Reynes Drive and Clerk to chase Anglian Water to repair.  
	PO

Clerk



	
	
	

	
	Councillors noted that hedges were overhanging the footway in the High Street and Church Lane and Clerk to ask residents to cut back.
Station Road hedge was also overgrown and Clerk to obtain quotations to trim
	Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	

	12.
	Litter Picker Salary:
	Action

	
	Minimum wage would rise to £6.31 w.e.f. 01.10.13.  Therefore litter picker’s salary would need to be increased 
	

	
	Proposed by Cllr. Taylor, seconded by Cllr.Baily that salary be increased to £212.02 per month from November to March and £251.50 per month from April to October
	

	
	Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	13.
	Newsletter:
	Action

	
	Clerk had written and thanked Mr. Holmes for his work as editor.

The new editor, Mr. Chalker, advised that there were several new advertisers in the Autumn edition and a children’s challenge had been included.  He would be contacting the Directory Team re. increasing advertising further.
	

	
	
	

	14.
	Allotments:
	Action

	
	a) maintenanceeduce to £   and Coucnil was content. Octobery be increased to 






















































	

	
	Mr. Nicholas noted that allotment tenants had been maintaining the site but funding would be required for additional rabbit proof fencing on the bund, roofing and locks for the new shed at a cost of approximately £200, possibly for plastic sheeting to cover vacant plots and cutting back the hedges behind the fencing.   Some tenants had suggested surfacing the paths and tracks but the majority considered that this was unnecessary as Mr. Nicholas had donated a mower and he and other volunteers were keeping the paths and tracks tidy.   In addition to this mower, another mower, 2 strimmers, 1 tiller and the shed had been donated.  The shed could be used for Allotment Group meetings, community events and for an additional water harvester.  Mr. Nicholas volunteered to put a small array of solar panels on the shed to provide lighting.  Clerk confirmed that £470 remained in the 2013/14 budget.

Barratts would be replacing the fencing on the bund and it was agreed to wait until they had finished work before installing further rabbit proof fencing.

Councillors appreciated the work carried out by tenants but considered that the Allotment Group should form an identifiable committee who would try and raise funds themselves.   Mr. Nicholas commented that tenants were giving their own time to maintaining the site and did not therefore have time to fund raise.  He advised that apart from hedge trimming the site would be self-sufficient within two or three years.  
There were currently 3½ half plots and 1 full plot vacant and Council agreed that these should be advertised in Oakley for 6 months and then, if they remained vacant, offered to Pavenham residents who had shown an interest previously.  No more than 10% of plots would be let to non-residents at any one time.

Clerk to ask Cllr. Fardon for information on the organisation of the Clapham Allotment Group and Council to discuss again in October 
	Clerk/SF

	
	
	

	
	b) 2014 rent 
	

	
	Clerk noted that rents were not raised in 2013 but remained at £13 for a half plot and £25 for a full plot plus the cost of the water.

Proposed by Cllr. R. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. Baily that rents be raised to £14 p.a. for a half plot and £27 p.a. for a full plot in 2014

Resolved
	Clerk
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	15.
	Midland Mainline Electrification:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that electrification would require works to several bridges in the Borough and the bridge behind Station Road was currently being surveyed.  However, the closure of Bromham Road bridge for approximately 26 weeks would cause huge problems in Oakley if the link road was not completed first.  Cllr. Olney had included an article in the Newsletter requesting residents to write to the Mayor, Chief Executive and Network Rail, pressing for the link road to be finished before the Bromham bridge works began.  Clerk also to write from the Parish Council.  Cllr. Olney confirmed that a new rail bridge needed to be constructed before the link road could be completed.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	16.
	Trees on Brockwell Green:
	Action

	
	Resident whose property backed onto Brockwell Green had requested that self seeded trees which were blocking residents’ access onto the Green be cut back.  Tree surgeon had examined all the trees on the Green and reported that they were safe.   Given that there was no right of access onto the Green and the trees were safe Council agreed that expenditure to remove them could not be justified.  Clerk to advise resident.
	Clerk


	17.
	Borough Councillor’s Report:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that the Linch Furlong footpath would be closed for a month for works to the electricity supply.  The Allocations & Designations Plan had been formally adopted by Bedford BC and work would begin soon on the 2021-32 Plan.  A meeting with Bedford BC to discuss the Oakley Neighbourhood Development Plan would be arranged once Oakley had been formally designated as a Neighbourhood Area and bottle tops could now be recycled with bottles in the bottle banks.
	

	
	
	

	18.
	Planning Applications and Decisions and other planning matters: 

Decisions notified since last Council meeting – 2nd July 2013
	

	
	Application No.
	13/00999/S73 – removal of condition allowing continued use of existing driveway at 69 Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection on the grounds of road safety.  The exit from the property is on a bend and two vehicles exiting together onto the bend would be more dangerous than one. One driveway is also consistent with many of the other properties in Church Lane which share an entrance/exit.

	
	Decision/Date:
	Refusal 09.07.13.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	13/00988/FUL – construction of 30 bay modular unit to provide 10 classrooms & associated facilities at Lincroft School

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection.  

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 15.07.13.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	13/0110/FUL – single storey rear/side extension at 45, Reynes Drive


	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection provided adjoining owner at no 47 is content

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 19.07.13.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	13/01125/FUL – single storey front/ side extension at 1, Highfield Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection.  Neighbour had objected on the grounds of overdevelopment and loss of light.

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 24.07.13.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	13/01303/FUL – one & two storey extension at 29 Bevery Close

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 09.08.13.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	13/00926/OUT – erection of 3 bedroom dwelling & garage in rear garden at 84, High Street

	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection on the grounds that the application represents back garden development which would set a precedent in the area and the second property would overdevelop the site and be intrusive on the existing dwelling.

	
	Decision/Date:
	Refusal 28.08.13.

	
	
	

	
	Applications received since last Council meeting – 2nd July  2013
	

	
	Application No.
	a) 13/01449/FUL – removal of 2 temporary units & proposed extensions & alterations at Oakley Lower

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	b) 13/01477/TPO – fell 1 ash at Village Hall

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection
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	Application No.
	c) 13/01480/FUL – demolition of single storey office 
building  & erection of 2 storey office building at Barton Petroleum, Highfield Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection but Clerk to request that current conditions on working hours and lighting remain in place.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	d) 13/01584/TPO – removal of 2 limbs from oak to balance crown at Oak House

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	e) 13/01585/FUL – 2 storey rear extension at The Spinney, Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection.  Neighbours had objected therefore application would be considered by Bedford BC Planning Committee.

	
	
	

	19.
	Correspondence:
	Action

	
	a) Bedford BC – Draft Tenancy Strategy 2013 – 2017
Council had no comments.


            


           
	

	
	
	

	
	b) Bedford BC – School Transport Consultation
Council had no comments.

 
	

	
	
	

	
	c) Bedford BC – Budget Consultation & Red Tape Challenge
Councillors to forward comments to Clerk.
	

	
	
	

	
	d) Bedford BC – Parish & Town Network Conference 10.09.13.
Postponed due to low number of registrations.  New date to be arranged.
	

	
	
	

	
	e) Bedford BC – temporary closure of footpath at Linch  Furlong 02.09.13. – 04.10.13.
Noted
	

	
	
	

	20.
	Finance Matters:
	Action

	
	a) Accounts for period up to 3rd September 2013
	


	Income and balances:
	

	NatWest Bank - Current account balance at 31.08.13.
	£40,624.84

	NatWest Bank – Business Reserve account balance at 31.08.13.
	£28,203.87

	NatWest Bank – Bonus Saver account balance at 31.08.13.
	£40,775.46

	NatWest - Fixed Rate Bond at 31.08.13. (Developer contributions for future maintenance)
	£140,000.00

	
	
	

	Received since previous meeting
	
	

	Bedford BC
	S.106 payment for sport & leisure facilities
	£12,744.20
	

	NatWest
	Fixed Rate Bonus interest
	£506.30
	

	Bedford BC
	Bottle bank glass recycling
	£438.35
	

	NatWest
	Fixed Rate Bonus interest
	£460.27
	

	
	Total Receipts
	£14,149.12
	


	
	Payments Already Made:
	
	
	Chq. No.

	
	Oakley Diamonds
	S. 137 donation
	£500.00
	906

	
	Wildman Transport 
	Emptying bottle bank 27.06.13. & 18.07.13.
	£112.80
	907

	
	Warners of Bedford
	Grass cutting July 
	£550.00
	908

	
	The Tree People
	Emergency tree works at Riverside
	£588.00
	909

	
	BDO LLP
	External audit
	£360.00
	910

	
	Bedford BC
	Allotment rent
	£420.00
	911

	
	Clerk - Mrs Paice
	Salary and expenses July
	£672.02
	912

	
	M Hobbs 
	Bus shelter cleaning July
	£30.80
	913

	
	J Walker 
	Litter collection July
	£193.64
	914
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	Payments Made:
	
	
	

	
	Wildman Transport 
	Emptying bottle bank 07.08.13.  & 23.08.13.
	£112.80
	915

	
	Warners of Bedford 
	Grass cutting August
	£550.00
	916

	
	Play Inspection Company Ltd
	Annual playground inspection
	£71.94
	917

	
	Kallkwik
	Printing Autumn Newsletter
	£456.00
	918

	
	W H Saunders
	Mowing Riverside
	£168.00
	919

	
	Anglian Water
	Allotment water
	£28.26
	920

	
	Oakley Sports & Social Club
	Purchase of Boules
	£213.60
	921

	
	Village Hall
	Committee Room Hire 29.08.13. & 03.09.13.  4hrs @ £6/ph
	£24.00
	922

	
	Clerk - Mrs Paice
	Salary and expenses August
	£665.82
	923

	
	M Hobbs 
	Bus shelter cleaning August
	£30.80
	924

	
	J Walker 
	Litter collection August
	£242.05
	925

	
	
	Total payments this meeting
	£5,990.53
	

	
	Resolved: to approve the accounts for payment.  
	
	
	


	
	b)  S.106 monies for sport & leisure facilities


            


   
	
	
	

	
	Remainder of monies would be passed to Lincroft School for the new tennis/netball court, once additional boules equipment purchased.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	c) Conclusion of audit
	
	
	

	
	External auditors were content with the accounts and had no matters to draw to Council’s attention. Closure of the audit had been advertised.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	d) Clerks’ national salary award 2013/14
	
	
	

	
	A national increase of 1% had been agreed w.e.f. 01.04.13, which would raise Clerk’s salary to £10,041.78 for 14 hours per week.  Salaries were last increased in 2009/10.
Proposed by Cllr. Taylor, seconded by Cllr. Olney that Clerk’s salary be increased to £10,041.78 for 14 hours per week 
Resolved
	
	
	


	21.
	Date of next Council meeting: 1st October 2013
	


